
 

 
New Hartford Water Pollution Control Authority 

TOWN OF NEW HARTFORD, CONNECTICUT 
REGULAR MEETING 

Thursday, November 6, 2014 at 7:00 PM 
New Hartford Town Hall 

530 Main Street, New Hartford, CT 
MINUTES 

 

PRESENT:   Bill Michaud, Ken Krohner, Denton Butler, Steve Hanright, Mary Beth Greenwood, 
Robert Fulton, Michael LeClaire. 
 
ALSO PRESENT:  First Selectman Dan Jerram, Selectman Alesia Kennerson. 
 
ABSENT:      None. 
 
Chairman Bill Michaud called the meeting to order at 7:00PM.  All regular members present were 
seated for the meeting. The meeting was immediately recessed so that members might attend the 
Special Town Meeting held simultaneously in the Senior Center.  The meeting reconvened at 
7:30PM.  The proceedings were recorded digitally and copies are available at Town Hall. 
 
1. Recess to attend Special Town Meeting: 
The Water Pollution Control Authority (WPCA) recessed their meeting to attend a Special Town 
Meeting held simultaneously in the Senior Center. 
 
2. Meeting Minutes: 
MOTION:  Mr. Butler, Mr. Krohner second, to approve the October 2, 2014 minutes with the 
following corrections: 
A copy of the letter from Economic Development Commission Chair Dave Childs referenced 
on page 2 should be attached.  A copy is attached herein to these minutes and marked 
Addendum ‘A’; 
A correction to page 3, under “c. Back-charges and lien policies and procedures” should read: 
“…odd numbered properties on Main Street are not able to be connected.” 
A correction to page 4, under “g. FOG program” should reflect that it was Vicky Arel that 
visited the properties, not Wright Pierce; Mr. Butler, Mr. Krohner, Mr. LeClaire, Ms. 
Greenwood,  and Mr. Fulton voted in favor, Mr. Michaud abstained, motion carried. 
 
3. Opportunity for Public Comment:  
None. 
 
4.  Operations:  
a.  Sewer Operations Monthly report - The Water Planet Company.  
Mr. Jason Hoffman, Manager of Operations of The Water Planet, submitted a report dated November 
6, 2014, attached herein as Addendum ‘B’.  Mr. Michaud indicated that while Mr. Hoffman was not at 
the meeting, he had requested that two items be addressed by the WPCA.  Mr. Michaud addressed 
the email chain from Mr. Hoffman commencing on October 16, 2014 regarding the New Hartford 
pump stations clean out.   
 
MOTION:  Mr. Butler, Mr. LeClaire second, to authorize an expenditure not to exceed $3,350.00 
for the pump stations cleanout; unanimously approved. 
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Mr. Michaud indicated that the second item Mr. Hoffman had requested the WPCA to review and 
consider is approval of a quote to service the instrumentation of the plant.  Mr. Fulton inquired as to 
when the service partnership agreement with HACH is due.  Mr. LeClaire indicated that the renewal 
would bring it to October, 2015 and that while the price provided is in line with what the WPCA 
typically spends, was unsure whether the warrantees provided are worth the expenditure.  Mr. Butler 
opined that deferring action on this item to the next meeting would be worthwhile.  Mr. Krohner 
concurred.  Mr. LeClaire shared with the WPCA his thoughts and opined that they ask Mr. Hoffman a 
series of questions about this service partnership quote, and the warrantees provided through it, at 
the next meeting. 
 
b. Monthly Operations Monthly Report - Torrington Water Company.  
Mr. Steven Cerruto, Vice President of Operations, while not present at the meeting, submitted a 
monthly operations report.  A copy of this report is attached herein as Addendum ‘C’, less the work 
order status portion.  Mr. Michaud noted that he believes there was an error in this report regarding 
the average gallons per day should have read 115,000± rather than the figure listed (115,035,833). 
 
c. Tower Generator contract. 
This item was tabled until the next meeting. 
 
d. Monthly Financial Report. 
Mr. Michaud distributed a summary through October, 2014 that he had prepared after the emergency 
repairs of July, 2014.  He reported that he ran numbers through the end of the year and came up with 
better than expected projections.  His report reflected a variance of $20,722.31 in revenue, an excess 
likely the result of improved collection of past due accounts.  The usage estimates were accurate 
according to Mr. Michaud.  With regards to expenditures, the actual was $234,413.62, a figure that is 
$25,555.29 higher than what was projected.  The primary source of the excess expenditures was the 
emergency repair to the sewer line in downtown New Hartford according to Mr. Michaud’s summary. 
 
He pointed out that the WPCA is right on target with expenditures for the water account.  The general 
account was lean because the board has not used much of the expected consulting fees, according 
to Mr. Michaud.  With regards to the sewer account, Mr. Michaud reported that the numbers are not 
as far off as expected, $27,790.68 over budget.  One reason Mr. Michaud attributed this number not 
being greater is that the sledge hauling costs were not as high as what was expected. Another 
reason, according to Mr. Michaud, that this number was not higher is because there had been a 
miscalculation in the payments on the wastewater treatment plant debt service.  Should the rest of the 
year play out with no major unforeseen expenditures, Mr. Michaud projected the WPCA should finish 
the fiscal year with an ending balance of $80,302.49 as opposed to the expected $90,000±. 
 
Mr. Michaud indicated that he had originally thought the board would need to consider modifying the 
rates but has subsequently changed his mind.  He indicated that unless and until something goes 
awry, the WPCA can continue to monitor the revenue and expenditures. 
 
Mr. Fulton asked whether the cost to check the trunk lines to see whether they could handle and 
sustain additional, new users was included in this report.  Mr. Michaud indicated it was not.  It was 
agreed that this work would also chip into the ending balance. 
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5.  Correspondence: 
Mr. Michaud acknowledged a request from the Planning and Zoning Commission seeking input as 
they revise their Plan of Conservation and Development.  He mentioned that the input the 
commission was seeking from the WPCA should be in writing and received by November 24, 2014. 
 
Mr. Butler reported that the Planning and Zoning Commission was likely seeking the WPCA’s plan of 
development for the sewers.  Mr. Butler agreed to complete a position statement for submission to 
the WPCA.  Mr. Michaud opined that economic development along the sewer lines should be 
encouraged and that there are several factors to consider in managing the growth. 
 
6. Summary of meeting with Town Attorney and discussion of action items:  
Mr. Michaud reported that Ms. Greenwood, Mr. Butler, and he met with the town attorney on October 
27, 2014 and that several legal concerns were discussed.  Mr. Butler reported that Attorney Roraback 
is researching several of the concerns brought up. 

 

a. Establishing a process for documenting billing records  

Mr. Michaud presented challenges created with generating the billing records as some may be with 
Connecticut Water, Computil and presently, Torrington Water Company.  Mr. Michaud suggested that 
going forward, a monthly run of all bills generated by Torrington Water Company be forwarded to 
Town Hall.  He also indicated that he would make either Christine Hayward or Lila Tuxbury aware that 
these should be filed somehow and made a part of the WPCA’s record. 

 

b. Separating bills for water and sewer usage and other charges  

Ms. Greenwood reported that Attorney Roraback suggested that the WPCA ought to consider how 
the invoices are generated and that separate bills should be prepared for water usage and sewer 
usage.  Mr. Michaud concurred and added that the separate charges could be on one piece of paper. 
Mr. Michaud explained that while water could be shut off for nonpayment, shutting off the sewer is not 
practical.  However he noted that one option to address nonpayment of sewer charges is a resulting 
lien on the property.  

 

c. Establishing consistent back-billing policy and documenting usage basis  

Discussion on this item was tabled pending further information from Attorney Roraback. 

 

d. Establishing lien process  
Discussion on this item was tabled pending further information from Attorney Roraback. 
 
7. Report of subcommittee on analysis of sewer extension alternatives  

Mr. Butler reported the subcommittee is comprised of Mr. Roy Litchfield, Mr. Joe Toro, and himself.  
Mr. Butler distributed a report drafted by this subcommittee entitled, “Line Extension: 
Problem/Opportunity Analysis”, a copy of which is attached herein, identified as Addendum ‘D’.  Mr. 
Butler reported to the WPCA that the subcommittee has made contact with USDA to inquire as to 
whether there were funds available for line extensions, the same question as he indicated was asked 
back in 2009.  The response from the USDA provided both in 2009 and more recently was negative, 
according to Mr. Butler.  Inquiry made of USDA as to whether funds were available to protect an 
aquifer in an area where there are aging and failing septic systems, with Pine Meadow in mind, 
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resulted in an initial confirmation that funds were available in the next federal budget.  Mr. Butler was 
advised that the group ought to be in the planning stages and that applying for and seeking funds 
from both the Clean Water Fund as well as USDA should not be a problem.   

Mr. Butler further explained that Facilities Planning Grants are available from the DEEP on a first 
come first served basis to cover 55% of the initial planning process.  He referenced the Priority List 
Planning document that was released late spring/early summer and indicated funds within these 
grants with an initial set aside of $15M continue to exist.  With a statement of work and preliminary 
planning, Mr. Butler advised that it is possible that the town could gain some engineering assistance 
with maps and project plans, up to a 55% reimbursement from the state. 

Mr. Butler reviewed the outlined key assumptions from the subcommittee’s report.  Mr. Michaud 
praised the report and opined that it was a great start.  Mr. Butler reported that the subcommittee is 
now in the process of securing maps to delineate where the existing trunk lines are and that they are 
doing a related count in each of the areas where phases may develop.  Further, they are starting to 
draw some lines on possible routing.  Discussion of the canal on Wickett Street followed. 

Mr. Michaud presented a brief overview of a draft of a Statement of Work.  He described its intent as 
a review of two alternatives, Cottage Street versus Pine Meadow, and to review them on a cost- 
benefit basis.  He explained that the costs (engineering costs, construction costs, financing costs, 
etc.) of the two were reviewed through a comparative analysis.  With regards to benefits, he reviewed 
what impacts a larger broader system would have with the rates as well as the effects of possible 
capital generation to become more proactive in maintenance of the system.  Mr. Michaud also sought 
to address the effect of reduced rates on the marketability of businesses and whether it would help in 
economic development.  Mr. Michaud continued, stating that what should be reviewed and 
considered is how reduced rates affect the economy.  To this end, he explained that what should be 
considered is direct impact, new businesses coming into town and existing businesses expanding as 
well as indirect impact, people from new business coming into town utilizing existing businesses.  
Also reviewed in exploring the two alternatives is public safety, a factor he explained that is difficult to 
put into a cost-benefit analysis as it is more difficult to monetize.  

Discussion followed around benefit assessments.  

First Selectman Dan Jerram acknowledged the WPCA’s request for funding for the study phase of the 
sewer line extension, or the project’s Anticipation Plan, and explained that Board of Selectman had 
been curious about a timeline for the same.  Mr. Michaud questioned the group that using the quality 
based selection process, how long it would take to get feedback on scope.  Mr. Jerram indicated that 
the Board of Selectman is seeking a better understanding of the dollar figure the WPCA will be 
requesting in terms of an appropriation.  Mr. Butler responded that the WPCA would very likely be 
able to provide to the Board of Selectman a figure by January, 2015 to aid in the drafting of the 
budget. 

Mr. Jerram, on behalf of the Board of Selectman, acknowledged the volunteer efforts of the WPCA.  
He expressed sincere thanks to the members for the time and efforts put forth through their service 
on this board.  Embroidered New Hartford caps were distributed to members.   

8. Input on Town Plan of Conservation and Development  
This item was discussed as part of Agenda item 5. Correspondence. 
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9. Discussion of benefit assessments versus connection fees  
This item was tabled to the next meeting. 
 
10. Ongoing business:  
a. Orders to connect  
Ms. Greenwood distributed a list of properties that should be getting an order to connect.  The list was 
created based on street listings provided by the New Hartford Assessor, the Torrington Water 
Company lists, and the smoke test results.  It was determined that at most, ten addresses were 
identified as properties that should begin paying.  Mr. Michaud indicated that he would forward the list 
provided to confirm that the addresses provided are not customers and will let Ms. Greenwood know. 
 

b. FOG program  

This item was tabled until the next meeting. 

 

c. Fire hydrant condition assessment, improvements, and planning  

Mr. Butler reported on his meeting with the fire commissioners seeking financial assistance in a 
review and analysis of the state of the fire hydrants in town.  He stated that he fielded numerous 
questions but has not received a decision from them.  

 

d. Sewer system assessment  

Mr. Fulton reported that he received a response from Mr. Jerram on the Revolving Loan Sewer 
Lateral, or RLSL.  Mr. Jerram surveyed the Connecticut Conference of Municipalities, or CCM, to see 
if other towns have implemented a similar program, according to Mr. Fulton.   Mr. Jerram reported 
back recently that this canvas resulted in a finding that no other town has had such a program, 
according to Mr. Fulton.  Mr. Jerram also had indicated to Mr. Fulton that the Board of Selectman 
unanimously agreed that the information would be forwarded to the town’s counsel for review and 
comment to see if the proposal falls within Roraback & Roraback’s area of expertise.  Mr. Fulton 
stated that upon receipt of advice from the town’s attorney, Mr. Jerram would be following up with him 
on this initiative.   

 
e. Sewer service area map. 
Mr. LeClaire reported that he has not heard anything on the sewer service map. 
 
11.  Other business. 
Mr. Krohner reported that he will be looking into electrical rates on behalf of the WPCA again.   
 
MOTION: Mr. LeClaire, Mr. Krohner second, to adjourn at 9:30PM; unanimously approved. 
 
Respectfully Submitted,  
 
Pam Colombie 
Commission Clerk 
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